CITY OF ELSBERRY

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMITTEE MEETING

JUNE 18, 2018 
ELSBERRY CITY HALL
The Planning and Zoning Committee met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:00 PM.  Present were Chairman Sonny Taylor, Alderman Hartley, 
Mr. Conrad Cheatham, Mr. Bill Boswell, Brian Hemmer from Alliance, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, Chad Eggen from Boonslick Regional Planning Commission and Bennie Watkins.

Mayor Wilch and Mr. Terry Martin were unable to attend.  
Chairman Taylor called the meeting to order.  Roll Call deemed a quorum present.  

Prior Meeting Minutes Approval
Motion was made to approve meeting minutes from May 21, 2018 by Brian Hemmer, seconded by Conrad Cheatham.







AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 2 

Motion carried

Chairman Taylor asked to reorder the agenda to move agenda item #6 to #4 since Chad from Boonslick will be coming in later for the meeting.    

Variance Zoning Request for Bennie Watkins at 503 Broadway 

Bennie Watkins purchased the property at 503 Broadway from Richard Green and he wants to build a small home on that lot but the lot size doesn’t meet the current zoning requirements.  The property is also zoned Commercial / Central Business even though all the lots on the north side of the property are zoned residential.  The current lot size of the property including the driveway is 4,600 square feet.  
Mr. Watkins presented his house plans to the committee for their review.  The home is 30’ x 30’ with a 6’ porch and a 14’ carport along the alley.  There is 6’ on the west line of the property and 5’ on the east line of the property.  There is 10’ from the sidewalk to the porch and the home is set back deeper by 3’ from the other homes on the block.  On the back side of the home, there is 39’ and the water/sewer is 10-12’ back.  Mr. Watkins did call UE and they came out and did a locate and marked the telephone and electric.  There was discussion about trenching the electric and phone lines across the alley instead of overhead.   Mr. Watkins also mentioned that he would like to put up a fence along the north and west lines of the property for privacy but not on the east side so the alley wouldn’t be blocked.  

Alderman Hartley thought the house looked nice and the setbacks will work within the current zoning of Central Business but they will not meet the setback requirements if the zoning is changed to residential.  There is 5’ plus 20’ to the alley on the east side and 6’ plus 25’ to the house next door on the west side.  
Mr. Watkins said a survey has not been done yet but he will have to request a variance to build within 6 feet on the west side.  This side setback could possibly prohibit the neighbor on the west side from expanding his home if that was an option anytime in the future.  Mr. Boswell was concerned about approving this because it will open up the door for other smaller lots with smaller homes which could multiply out of control.  The classification to build on smaller lots with existing homes is 6,000 square feet and this property doesn’t even meet that requirement.  

Chairman Taylor has not spoken with City Attorney Rob Guinness about this request yet but he has been in contact with the Board of Adjustment.  Brian Hemmer also stated that you cannot currently build a home in Hillcrest without a variance since those lots don’t meet the current zoning requirements.  Alderman Hartley stated that this vacant lot is not generating any revenue for the city but putting a home on the property with water & sewer would generate revenue for the city.   

Chairman Taylor would like to make a recommendation to the Board of Adjustment that the Planning & Zoning Committee agrees to allow Mr. Watkins to request a variance without a zoning change on this property as long as there is no negative impact on the neighbor possibly expanding his property in the future on the west side.  Mr. Boswell made a motion to make this recommendation to the Board of Adjustment pending the negative impact for the west side neighbor, seconded by Brian Hemmer.  

AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Update on Proposal and Potential Grant Money for Comprehensive City Plan from Boonslick Regional Planning Commission 

Chad Eggen from Boonslick Regional Planning Commission presented a proposal on behalf of the City of Elsberry to create a comprehensive city plan and there will be grant funding available that will cover 100% of the expenses of the plan pending official confirmation.  He could start working on the comprehensive city plan in August 2018 which will take approximately 250-300 hours to complete.  New zoning maps, GIS additions and shut offs will be a part of this city plan as well and it will also be digitized.  

Chad also mentioned that each city plan is customized to that city and it will serve as a living document directed to the City of Elsberry.

A motion was made by Mr. Cheatham to have Chad with Boonslick proceed with the comprehensive city plan as long as the grant will cover 100% of the expenses, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


AYES – All in Favor

NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Task Force Committee Recommendations

It was recommended by Chad with Boonslick at the May Planning & Zoning committee meeting to set up a task force of local community leaders to get this city plan started in advance.  Each committee member was asked to present a list of 1-2 candidates from the community that they would recommend to be a part of this task force committee.  The recommendations from each committee member are as follows:

Alderman Hartley
Tony Steele, Rusty Kinion, Jim Mayes, Sean O’Brien

Brian Boswell

Bob Kindred, Brent Rockwell

Conrad Cheatham
Sam Byers, Chris from People’s Bank

Sonny Taylor

Dane Brooksher, Matt Jones

Brian Hemmer
Kevin Hailey, Superintendent Reller w/Elsberry School Dist. 

There will also be members of the Planning & Zoning Committee on this task force committee.  Chairman Taylor asked if we should create a mission statement for this task force.  Chad offered to send a sample invitation to City Clerk Sue Hogarth as a reference to draft up our invitation for these individuals to join the task force.  After the task force committee is established, he stated that the committee should have (6) 60-90 minute sessions over the next 6-10 months which can be held each month after the Planning & Zoning meetings.  Chairman Taylor thanked Chad from Boonslick for all his efforts and advice.  
Review and Update Zoning Ordinances for the City of Elsberry 

Chairman Taylor suggested that we table working on reviewing and updating our existing zoning ordinances starting with the July meeting now that the comprehensive city plan and grant money has been approved.  
Mr. Cheatham asked if there were any restrictions on Section 8 housing and it was stated that there was a 10 year limit.  Chairman Taylor asked City Clerk Sue Hogarth to ask Mayor Wilch for a list of the current NECAC homes in Elsberry to discuss at the July meeting.  

Chairman Taylor scheduled the next Planning & Zoning Committee meeting for 
Monday, July 23, 2018 at 6PM at City Hall.

A motion was made by Chairman Taylor to adjourn the
Planning & Zoning Committee Meeting, seconded by Alderman Hartley



AYES – All in Favor

Motion carried 

Meeting was adjourned at 7:21PM.

Respectfully submitted,    
Sue Hogarth, City Clerk   

